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OUTLINE 
 

1. Test for granting continuance 
 
1.1. Moving party must show due diligence 
 
§  In all cases, the party making an application for a continuance must show that he has used due diligence.  

O.C.G.A. §17-8-20. 
 
ü Motions for continuance based on insufficient time to hire or substitute counsel are addressed to the sound 

discretion of the trial judge, and the trial judge’s ruling will not be overturned absent an abuse of discretion.  
In addition, the trial judge may consider the conduct of a party in order to prevent a party from using the 
discharge and employment of counsel as a dilatory tactic.  The party requesting the continuance must show 
that he exercised due diligence.  Bearden v. State, 241 Ga. 842, 844 (2000). 

 
1.2. Sound legal discretion of the court 
 
§ All applications for continuances are addressed to the sound legal discretion of the court and, if not expressly 

provided for, shall be granted or refused as the ends of justice may require.  In all cases the presiding judges 
may, in their discretion, admit a counter-showing to a motion for a continuance and, after a hearing, may 
decide whether the motion shall prevail.  O.C.G.A. §17-8-22. 

 
 
2. Sufficient grounds for granting continuance 
 
2.1. Absence of a witness 
 
§ In all applications for continuances upon the ground of the absence of a witness, it shall be shown to the court 

that the witness is absent; that he has been subpoenaed; that he does not reside more than 100 miles from the 
place of trial by the nearest practical route; that his testimony is material; that the witness is not absent by 
permission, directly or indirectly, of the applicant; that the applicant expects he will be able to procure the 
testimony of the witness at the next term of court; that the application is not made for the purpose of delay 
but to enable the applicant to procure the testimony of the absent witness; and the application must state the 
facts expected to be proved by the absent witness. O.C.G.A. §17-8-25.   

 
ü It was not error for the trial court to deny Atwater’s motion for continuance, made in the middle of trial, in 

order to secure the testimony of Sonya Brooks.  During trial, Atwater argued that his inability to locate 
Brooks reached the extent that the trial court should consider her legally unavailable, and admit her out-of-
court statement under the necessity exception to the hearsay rule.  When that argument did not meet with 
success, Atwater requested a continuance in order to secure Brooks’ attendance.  However, Atwater failed to 
demonstrate any of the prerequisites for the proper granting of such continuance, including that Atwater 
would actually be able to procure the testimony of such an unavailable witness.  Because the record shows 
that Atwater failed to satisfy each of the requirements of O.C.G.A. §17-8-25 in seeking the continuance, we 
cannot say the trial court abused its discretion.  Atwater v. State, 233 Ga. App. 339, 343 (1998) (citation 
omitted). 

 
2.2. Alibi defense 
 
ü In Count 2 of her indictment, Bradford was charged with trafficking in amphetamine on December 26, 2002.  

Approximately one week before trial, Bradford filed a notice of alibi with the State and planned to present 
evidence at trial that she was in Tennessee on the date in question.  At the beginning of trial, however, the 
State announced that it actually intended to prove that the trafficking occurred within two weeks of the date 
in the indictment, not necessarily on that date exactly.  Bradford immediately moved for a continuance, 
stating that she had relied on the date in the indictment for her trial preparation.  The trial court denied the 
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motion for a continuance.  While it is true that where the date alleged in the indictment is not a material 
element of the offense, the State may prove the offense as of any date within the statute of limitation, 
Bradford’s reliance on an alibi defense for the time alleged in the indictment entitled her to a continuance 
once she learned at trial that the State did not intend to prove the date alleged in the indictment.  Therefore, 
Bradford’s motion for a continuance should have been granted.  Bradford v. State, 285 Ga. 1, 4 (2009) 
(citation omitted). 

 
3. Insufficient grounds for granting continuance 
 
3.1. Defendant had insufficient time to hire defense counsel 

 
ü Trial counsel had been appointed substantially prior to the trial in question and no previous attempts had been 

made to hire counsel or substitute counsel prior to trial.  According to the statements of Jablonowski’s 
mother, she had only made an attempt to try and obtain counsel beginning on the Saturday prior to the 
Monday trial date.  We cannot say that the trial court erred in denying a continuance when Jablonowski made 
no attempt to hire counsel until the weekend before his scheduled trial.  Bearden v. State, 241 Ga. 842, 845 
(2000). 

 
3.2. Defense Counsel had insufficient time to prepare for trial 

 
ü Both attorneys were appointed on Thursday, October 21, 1982, at approximately 11:00 a.m.  The case was 

called for trial on Tuesday, October 26, 1982.  …  The decision to grant or deny a motion for a continuance is 
within the sound discretion of the trial court and will not be cause for reversal absent abuse of that discretion.  
We find no abuse of discretion of the trial court based on the ground that counsel had not had sufficient time 
to prepare for trial.  Hawkins v. State, 167 Ga. App. 143 (1983). 


